
 
GUEST COMMENTARY 

Waste dump survey flawed, irresponsible 
By J. Patrick Gray, Ph.D.* 

I recently participated in a meeting where Richard Cook, survey director for 
Nevadans Against Garbage (NAG) discussed the results of a survey regarding the 
proposed Jungo landfill. I thought the results were interesting and had several 
questions about his methodology, but did not follow up due to time. I later reviewed 
the study on the NAG Web site and concluded that it was both methodologically and 
statistically flawed. I wasn't too concerned as I did not believe the results would 
be widely disseminated. However, last Tuesday, The Humboldt Sun printed a front page 
article entitled, "NAG survey reveals strong opposition to landfill." I believe the 
broad publication of the poorly designed survey was irresponsible. 

The first paragraph of the article stated that the survey was a "nonscientific" 
poll. That was encouraging; however the article spent no less than 20 paragraphs 
describing the science behind the survey. Most disturbing were several paragraphs 
that minimized statistical problems and explained away the study's deficiencies. If 
a study is non-scientific, there is no need to explain the science. Since it was 
provided, I felt an obligation to explain the study's short-comings. 

The most significant problem with the survey relates to a concept called "Response 
Bias." Mayor Di An Putnam made a very astute observation in the news article 
regarding this problem. She felt the wording of the survey may have played a role in 
how people responded. Instructions to the respondents read: 

"You have been chosen from voter rolls at random to participate in a survey to end 
speculation and determine what Humboldt County residents actually want regarding the 
proposed Jungo landfill that would bring 4000 tons of garbage a day to a site west 
of Winnemucca." 

The respondents were given only a negative stance on the issue. As the Mayor stated, 
no one really likes the idea of having garbage hauled into their community. As a 
result, the answers likely trended toward, "I am opposed." Similar to ballot issues, 
the survey mailer should have included unbiased summaries for both sides of the 
issue. 

Standard survey practice assumes a confidence interval of at least "+ or - 4 
percent" and a confidence level of 95 percent. The confidence interval for this 
study was 8.5 percent, more than two times the minimum standard. Mr. Cook stated 
that he had a statistically adequate sample. Given 5,774 registered voters as the 
population, he should have collected 544 surveys instead of 128.'The level of 
statistical error in the study prevents the ability to draw any reliable 
conclusions. 

Mr. Cook should have sent out approximately 850 surveys instead of 198 to get an 
appropriate sample. On the NAG Web site, he lamented about the costs of sending out 
more surveys as the reason for accepting a small sample. Don't do the study if you 
can't afford to do it right, and certainly don't publish unreliable results. 

The respond by mail method for collecting surveys presented an additional problem. 
People most concerned or interested in an issue tend to respond to mail surveys. 
Those that are either not informed or not interested don't respond. 

My final concern about the survey relates the fact that it was commissioned and paid 



for by NAG. A publicly reported survey on such a controversial issue should have 
been conducted by a professional, independent organization. On their Web site NAG 
headlined an article about the survey with the following headline and stated, "Local 
Sierra Club member champions the rights of the voters to decide Jungo landfill issue 
.... We congratulate Richard on his activism." As a consumer looking for accurate 
information, I question both the source and the motivation. 

For the above described reasons, it is my professional opinion that the results are 
not reliable and therefore not valid. Unfortunately the study and its flawed 
conclusion were headlined on the front page of The Humboldt Sun. From the standpoint 
of an activist, this is a good thing as the message was communicated even though the 
quality of the study is suspect. However, from the standpoint of the citizens of 
Humboldt County, we simply deserve better. 

I for one am looking for accurate, unbiased information regarding the pros and cons 
of the waste dump to develop an informed position. My personal, non-scientific 
survey suggests there are many more like me. 

*Dr. Gray holds a Ph.D. in industrial/organizational psychology from Auburn 
University emphasizing survey research design and statistical analysis. He has been 
a Humboldt County resident and business owner for 17+ years.  
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